
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

October 10, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Mike Smith, Jason Call, Michael Meehan, Bob Roy, Mark Gross, Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative
Absent:   Diane Allard, alternate
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Derek Pepin, Chris Eaton, Richard Garabedian, Maura Chappelle, Andi Gendron
Bob Roy made the motion to go into Non-Public RSA 91-A:3 II(a) at 7:02 pm, seconded by Jason Call.  A roll call vote was made.  Chairman Mike Smith “I”, Jason Call “I”, Bob Roy “I”, Michael Meehan “I”, Mark Gross “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mark Gross made the motion to leave the non-Public session and return to Public session at 7:15 pm, seconded by Bob Roy.  A roll call vote was made. Chairman Mike Smith “I”, Jason Call “I”, Bob Roy “I”, Michael Meehan “I”, Mark Gross “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mark Gross made the motion to seal the minutes of the October 10, 2023, Non-Public session, seconded by Bob Roy.  A roll call vote was made. Chairman Mike Smith “I”, Jason Call “I”, Bob Roy “I”, Michael Meehan “I”, Mark Gross “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”.  The motion passed unanimously.

Michael Meehan made the motion Mike Smith step down as Board chairman, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.  Mark Gross made the motion to nominate Michael Meehan as Board chairman, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.

Minutes:

Bob Roy made the motion to approve the September 12, 2023, meeting minutes as edited, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Consultation - Pepin
Derek Pepin, with other family members, who owns property on Israel’s River Road, Map 14, Lot 33K wants to divide it into two lots, one of which Mr. Pepin will have sole ownership of.  The configuration of the lot is such that it would be very difficult to subdivide as there isn’t enough road frontage (200 ft.) as required.  There is about 250’ of frontage on Israel’s River Road plus another 57’ which contains a deeded right-of-way so other lot owners have access to the Israel River which runs through Mr. Pepin’s lot.  The existence and location of wetlands on the property is an addional issue needing to be addressed.  The family also owns two other contiguous lots (33 and 33D) to lot 33K, perhaps something could be accomplished by rearranging those boundaries.  Another  road could be built to town specifications to provide the necessary frontage but this can be an expensive proposition.  Mr. Pepin was directed to the documents on the town’s website, the Land Use Ordinance, the Subdivision Regulations and Procedures, and the Specifications for Road Constructions.  He was told he could ask questions or return to the Board at any time for additional consultations.
Financial Report

The Board secretary reminded the Board that soon the budget process will be starting for the upcoming year.  Bob Roy made the motion to accept the financial report, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.

Communications

The Board has received a letter of resignation from Diane Allard who served on the Board for about four months.  She has sold her home and is moving to another town.  Board members expressed their thanks for the work she has done for the town.   Jason Call made the motion to accept her resignation with appreciation for her help in serving the town and to send a letter of thanks.  The motion was seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Letters to the Select Board were signed informing them of both the resignation of Gil Finch and now Diane Allard.
The Board secretary reported the Zoning Board of Adjustment will hear an application from Norman and Lise Vaillancourt and Alan and Marlene Rouleau who together own property on Old Cherry Mountain Road.  It will be on Thursday, October 12, 2023.
Using Zoom to allow people remote participation in a meeting was discussed.  Jason Call made the motion to add language to the Planning Board’s application documents (subdivision, boundary line adjustment, or merger) inquiring about the need to use Zoom during a hearing of the application.  The language being as follows:  If someone needs access to a hearing via Zoom, they must notify the Board secretary 48 hours in advance of the hearing.  The applicant (or the applicant’s designated agent) whose case is being heard must be physically present at the hearing.  Those choosing to use Zoom to participate also assume the risk of any technical malfunction interfering with such a connection.  Bob Roy seconded the motion.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.    
Becca Hatfield, who couldn’t attend the meeting because of a prior engagement, expressed interest in becoming a member of the Planning Board.  She was invited to attend the Board’s next meeting.  Chris Eaton and Andi Jendren also expressed an interest in joining, neither making a final application at this meeting.
             Unfinished Business
Board members agreed to send the campground regulations draft document to the town’s attorney to have the language checked and any recommendations for changes.  A hearing will be held in mid-January.  If the Board decides to make any substantive changes after the hearing a second hearing will be required to be held by a certain date as prescribed by the state.

Board members returned to a discussion of new regulations for short-term rentals.  The Board secretary handed out copies of an outline of items brought up at prior meetings by both Board members and members of the public.  Board members were asked to make notes or add additional items, if needed, for the work session on short-term rentals at the Board’s next meeting on October 24.  Notices will be posted asking the public to write their suggestion or concerns about short-term rentals, positive or negative, and email them, mail them, or drop them off at the town office for the Planning Board to consider as they discuss such rentals.  Time for public input at the Board’s work session will be limited.  Some concerns already added to the list were how to check if the required NH rooms and meals tax is being paid and safety issues with outdoor fires and fireworks.  Currently a short-term rental requires a Special Exception from the Zoning Board of Adjustment being granted as tourist accommodation or lodging. 
             Other Business

There was a short discussion on the public hearing concerning upgrades proposed for sections of Route 2 which was held on October 5.  
The Board’s next regular meeting will be October 24, 2023.  
Mike Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Mark Gross.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:34 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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